Minutes

Joint Faculty Council Meeting
Pace University, New York

Thursday May 1, 2008
Multipurpose Room
The meeting was called to order at 10:13 a.m.   

The minutes for the previous JFC meeting from the fall semester were approved unanimously.

President’s report:
There is not a great deal to report. Enrollment for next fall seems to be going very well although we’re early in the process.  All indicators are very positive.  We’re ahead of enrollment goals in terms of the budget goal for enrollment, and ahead on year to date.  We should end up ahead of the budget goal and about halfway between there and the stretch goal for enrollment, by the end.   So far, there seems to be no impact from the recession on our enrollments, nor should there be based on the investigation that Robina and Steve Johnson has done about the current impact on student loans.   We’re still not sure whether families will be willing to take those loans on, given the local economy, but so far everything looks good.  Conversion events have resulted in much higher rate of deposits than in the past.  

On the financial front for current fiscal year we are basically on schedule; the chief remaining uncertainty is because of turmoil in the bond markets, which means that the interest rates we pay on our debts fluctuate in unpredictable ways.  Our interest expenses have been higher than projected, but we’re still well within the 6 million budgeted deficit, currently trending towards 5 million, and it might go lower by the end of the fiscal year.
Joe Pastore, working with the Provost, is making progress on developing proposals for our centers of excellence.  

The president then asked for questions from the floor.  Demos noted that a recent NYT article says that the number of graduating seniors is reaching its high water mark this year and will decline thereafter; are we ready for the decline that is going to start?   Steve says that it won’t decline much next year, but it’s a long-term cyclical trend.  You don’t know how immigration patterns and movements within the US will affect that.  The decline is more regional than national; we have to be more creative and aggressive about recruiting outside our traditional area.  But NYC is very attractive to people around the country.   We will need to create a concerted plan, designed for both the national and international markets.
The Provost’s report:
 The law school dean search committee has completed the campus visits of the finalists and the faculty has deliberated.  The search committee will meet on Friday with the President to make recommendations about whom they hope he’ll select.  The Provost said that he’d met with faculty in the School of Education about a number of issues.  They discussed the mix of alternative certification programs vs other programs; the Provost and SOE are working with a company called K-12 Teachers Alliance which has had a lot of success at generating enrollment for other schools of Ed; they’re working with Adelphi, and we’re in competition with Iona to be working with them in this area.   He asked the SOE faculty to put forward a candidate for an assoc. dean position; Mary Rose McCarthy had universal support and he’s meeting with her soon to discuss that position and finalize her appointment to that position.  CSIS has put forward four candidates for consideration for an Interim Dean when the current dean steps down in June and the Provost will be interviewing them next week.  
He is working with Joe Pastore on Centers of Excellence.  The first project is a center on sustainability/environmental issues.  They envision the integration of the law school and other schools in collaborative effort.  We’ll be participating in some local events during the summer to highlight our expertise in this area and to connect with local political and vendors in this area.  
We are still engaged in discussions with the adjunct union; we have made significant progress this term and are scheduled to meet again this Tuesday.  We’ve made progress on minimum pay levels and issues of longevity and service.  

Question from Nancy Reagin: is the CSIS Dean appointment going to be permanent or are they doing a search?  The Provost responded that the appointment will be for one year and that the administration will make determination about a national search by the end of this year.

Jackie Roland asked about alternative certification programs.  Do they bring in money or not because of discounted tuition?  The Provost responded that the SOE faculty likes Teaching Fellows much more than Teach For America; it’s better aligned with SOE expertise and has tie-in with Dept of Ed.  TFA is a less attractive program for the faculty for a number of reasons; but it brings in a lot of money.  The SOE and the Provost have been in negotiations with the federal government regarding the contract for TFA, which has a 60% discount on tuition.  TFA is exploring other opportunities, too.   They got a very good deal with Pace.  We have been discussing the idea of increasing tuition and reducing the cohort with TFA.   The K-12 Alliance is not involved in increasing enrollments in alternative certification.  They develop candidates for applying for SOE, and don’t “get their hands in the curriculum at all” and they have the potential to bring in enrollment that would be a much better curricular and financial deal for us.  David Abdul adds that K-12 alliance will boost the traditional MS teaching program.  Barbara Blumberg asks: are there any plans as far as undergrad education programs in NY or are they just gone?  The Provost responded that we haven’t discussed that at all so far, since we’ve been concerned with the graduate programs in SOE.  Harriet Feldman says that they have been developing a program that helps to take soon-to-be graduating Pace students can take a couple of graduate classes and transition to graduate programs in SOE.  
Harold Brown: Ever since the Interim 3 Year Plan came out, Harold is worried about the Centers of Excellence principle.  He thinks that the public reaction might be skeptical, compared to if we keep these discussions internal only for our own planning.  The Provost responded that they haven’t yet decided how this will be presented internally and externally.  The primary impulse here is to highlight the interdisciplinarity of these programs and our strengths (e.g., law school is 3rd ranked in nation in environmental law).  If you look at what Northeastern is going in interdisciplinary and coop programs is cutting edge and it’s made their reputation.  They are blending schools and faculty together and many universities have internal centers of excellence.  
Chris Malone: how will this be structured?  Will there by a faculty director appointed for each center?   The Provost responded that this not yet determined.   The President added that these first centers are meant to be prototypes for others; we’re not talking about merging departments.  The environmental area is the easiest to create since we have environmental expertise in so many areas (Lubin, CSIS) and if you can find a way to assemble those curricular pieces in a meaningful way then we can offer something incredibly rich and deep and diverse and that would be a powerful case that we could make to prospective students, without threatening those departments or raising the typical problems that have been involved in some such cases.

Peggy FitzGerald: had a question about one dean serving two schools, and she wondered how long this will go on?   The Provost responded that Harriet Feldman has agreed to serve as dean through December of this year and we’ll make a decision by that date about what will happen with both dean positions.  
Demos: Centers of Excellence can be more than is being currently contemplated.  The forensic science program could be extended.  
Dean Baczko gave a short talk about Assoc.  Dean Jim Hall and said that he had left quite an impact on the university and Lubin.   He made a particular contribution to the redesign of the MBA, and helped to create a new model that is truly interdisciplinary.  The family is trying to assemble its members and they’ve tentatively set a date of either May 29 or 30 as the date for his memorial here at Pace.

Rick Whitfield’s report:

Dr. Whitfield gave a detailed report on the operating budget that’s been approved for next year, and the budget that they’re modeling for fiscal year 2010.  
The 2009 budget assumes that we can grow from 6,035 FT undergraduates (last fall) to 6,433 next fall, with a 4% tuition increase and a 7% average increase in housing costs.   Gross tuition revenues are slated to increase about 30 million, but just over 15 million of that increase will be ploughed back into financial aid packages.  

Funding will be restored for those faculty lines occupied by faculty who accepted last year’s separation agreement.  The salary pool is budgeted to increase 3%, with supplies and services staying level.   Dr. Whitfield noted that we may see increases in heating and utilities expenses, and that our interest rates may decrease or escalate, since it’s hard to predict given the bond market’s volatility.  We have budgeted a contingency fund of 1.5 million, but the bond market (which he said has been fluctuating rapidly over the last few months) makes it hard to predict what demands will be made on contingency fund.   If interest rates and utilities stay within the projected ranges, we should be able to return to a modest operating surplus in FY 2009.  

Dr. Whitfield presented a revenue sensitivity analysis, which showed the impact on the university’s budget if we make our budget goals for enrollment next fall, or reach the stretch goals, or (alternatively) fail to meet the budget goals.   We could end up for a more comfortable operating surplus if we come close to our stretch goals on enrollment (as opposed to the more conservative budget goals), and this could be used to rebuild our unrestricted net assets, which have declined dramatically in recent years, or they could be used for other purposes.  If we fail to meet the budget goals on enrollment, however, we might return to very substantial operating deficits, which our lenders are not likely to tolerate.
Dr. Whitfield also presented a series of detailed charts that showed cash flow projections and modeling.  He noted that we’ve met our goals regarding cash flow for this fiscal year, and hope to steadily improve our total net cash flow over the next two fiscal years.  
Questions for Dr. Whitfield:

Abbey Berg: We face a problem of salary compression among people hired some years ago, and the fact that junior people are earning more than senior people.   

Are there any plans to address this?  Dr. Whitfield responded that the provost is working on this for faculty salaries and that he is working on that for F & A; it’s a problem in finding people to work in Briarcliff.  Prof. Berg responded that she hoped he could set aside a pool of money to redress this “gross imbalance” over time.  You may be losing faculty who can earn more elsewhere.  Dr. Whitfield responded that we’ll give it consideration.   
Martin Topol: one chart that Dr. Whitfield had shown implies that the discount rate is going to be 27% in the future, which is an increase from current discount.  Where is the funding for that going to come from?  They have changed the ratio.   Dr. Whitfield answered that the figure there for the discount rate is blended across undergrad and grad.  The undergrad discount is modeled at 42%, which is stable.  The President added that the Board authorized 42% for the current year.  In the event, we only used 38% in financial aid last year.  We’re seeking to use the entire 42% this year.  
Jackie Roland: do we have plans in place to offer aid to students further down our list if someone we’ve offered aid to turns us down?   Robina Schepp responded that yes, we do.  We have adopted a more complicated formula for offering aid, looking at what factors are common among those students who do enroll and created models for designing the aid offer for each campus on an individual basis, “scoring” each student on a number of factors which includes a calculation about the probability of that student attending Pace.  We won’t know if it’s working for another week or so.  But so far things are looking good.  There was then some discussion of question of extending offer of Honors laptop to all students admitted to the Honors college and their scholarships.   If they’re dismissed from Honors college, then we’ve instituted an appeal process for them to retain their Honors scholarship.  
Vince Barrella had two questions for Dr. Whitfield: is the fiscal crisis over?  And with respect to tuition, do we have a different breakdown for tuition for schools that face particular demand, e.g. Performing Arts?  NYU does this with its Tisch school, Prof. Barrella noted.  Dr. Whitfield responded that we’re not doing variable rate pricing by school at undergrad level.  The Deans are considering this as part of the 3 year plan.  It is on the agenda for us to look at.  Is the crisis over?  We have stabilized our liquidity position in terms of cash, but we have not gotten over the hump since we have a VERY slim margin of error for next year in terms of contingency monies available.   We’re not out of the woods yet until we rebuild and reestablish our enrollment to where it was a few years ago.

The President noted that the difference between the budget and stretch goal for enrollment isn’t that great.  The point is that we’re an entity with very large fixed costs (payroll) and thus we’re incredibly sensitive to differences in revenues (enrollments).  We need to be careful therefore about ramping up our fixed costs, in case or an ordinary cyclical downturn in enrollments.  These do happen and this is what unrestricted net assets are for.  And ours have been cut in half over the last four years and will go down somewhat further this year with this year’s deficit.   We have a lot of claims, all of them legitimate, on any profits that we might make next year.  We MUST rebuild our unrestricted net assets and deferred maintenance programs and build academic programs/faculty lines.  They’re all strong needs, along with inequities in salary structure.  We’re dealing with competing values and they’re all worthy things.  We need to come to an institutional decision about our priorities.  
One faculty member noted that on the revenue side, a previous screen on the grad hours implies that we’re going to reverse a trend there and increase grad hours 10% and on what basis is this projected?  And he noted that interest expenses have gone up, but asked what assumptions regarding interest rates in the screens that Dr. Whitfield showed?  
For first question, Robina Schepp said that we’ve seen growth in FT MBA and a decline in PT enrollment and the same is true in Dyson where we have growth in FT enrollments in the MFA program.  That is fueling that number, along with growth in international students who must study FT.  There has also been substantial growth in grad program in PA program in Dyson, which expects 50 new students.   We’re on track to meet the budget goal for grad hours.  
Regarding the assumptions about the interest rates in the budget models, Dr. Whitfield noted that the interest expense that is built into his slides is on the low side, based on a debt amortization schedule that was in place before volatility started a month ago; he agreed with a faculty member’s statement that it’s around 4% in his budget models and that interest rates have been volatile since this budget was prepared, since these are variable loans.   The current endowment is 122 million after taking into account the capital campaign but also recent market downturns.  Some capital campaign pledges aren’t yet reflected there.  
Michelle Russo-Ramirez on Benefits:

Ms. Russo-Ramirez gave a report on HR’s current plans regarding our benefits package for next year.   She noted that we implemented a new plan with Oxford last year and we’re looking at our first renewal.  We’re still negotiating with Oxford.  The biggest complaint from all employees was about the new prescription plan.  Oxford initially came back to them with an offer of an 18% increase in our contributions and no changes in coverage.  We sent them back and asked for a new offer and they’ve made one.  We’re still negotiating.  

Oxford and HR are looking at returning to a drug plan that has a three tier price plan with  generic as the first tier, brand names at the 2nd tier, and a 3rd tier that consisted of brand names where a generic was available, plus some very expensive drugs.  This is what we had before this last year; thus, it’s a return to the pharmacy plan we had before this year.   Oxford is offering this to us alone and no one else.  Because of this change in structure, we’re looking at lowering the first tier copayment to $10 for generics from $15.   
The third enhancement that we’re looking at making is the vision plan.  We may add a vision plan program that offers in and out of network providers.  So you could get your glass’s lens covered, with a copayment, if you stay in network.  With these changes, we’re looking at an increase in contributions of 11%.  On a paycheck basis, we’re looking at a $4-8 per pay period difference in employees’ contributions.   Open enrollment will be May 20-June 9.   You can make changes in your medical/dental plans then.  
We’ve had serious problems with our current vendor, who administers our flexible spending accounts.  The Benefits Advisory committee has looked at getting new vendors for this.  We’ll have a new vendor for this and to administer the commuter expenses accounts.  The flexible spending plans run from July 1-June 30.  There is a $8,000/year limit for health expenses and $5,000/child per year for childcare flexible spending accounts). Information regarding these accounts will be distributed soon to all employees.  

Connie Knapp: does this mean we’ll never have an open enrollment period in the fall?  If you have a partner with a different open enrollment period it’s a problem, if you want to switch to his/her plan and you’ve already signed up for Pace’s plan in the summer.   Ms. Russo responded that joining a partner’s plan is considered to be a qualifying event and you can switch in mid-year, therefore.
Nancy Reagin: what is the difference between this new 3 tier pharmacy plan and the one we had this yea?  Ms Russo explained that Oxford has their definition of tier one and they have their own calculations: they determine where these tiers are, and the criteria they use for assigning medications to each tier have been problematic from the standpoint of Pace employees.  But the new plan will have ALL generics on tier one, and will only assign medications to tier three if those medications have generic equivalents or are extremely expensive drugs.  So, we hope to see fewer pharmacy payments being made at tier three and more at tier one under the new plan.  

Vince Barrella: what will happen to mail in pharmacy orders?  Ms. Russo said that this won’t change currently; you’ll still get a three month supply for two month payments.  

Andre Villagras asks her to do mailing to explain the new plans and enrollment information by May 15, and Ms. Russo agreed to do so.  

Old business

Harold Brown reported on the Middle States process:

  There have been a number of requests made to departments and instructors for syllabi for Core courses, which are needed to prepare for the Middle States visit.  Bill Offutt has been heading that effort in NY and Adelia Williams is overseeing it in PLV.   Harold says that response from faculty has been lukewarm; they don’t’ think Middle States cares.   Harold says that Middle States DOES care very much and we must give them a cross-section of our syllabi for Core courses.  If we can’t prove that we’re telling students in our course syllabi what they have to learn and also show in the syllabi that we have a way to assess whether or not they’ve learned it by the end of the semester (these assessment methods must be embedded in the syallbus) then Middle States will make us do it again and go through the process of gathering all this information all over again.   And with less lead time.  
If you didn’t get the message from your chair about which core and major courses require syllabi submitted for the Middle States visit, please talk to him/her.  Bill Offutt is collecting syllabi in NY for Core courses and Adelia in PLV.   
Karla Jay asked about a student’s right to privacy, when we collect sample essays or other student work as part of our preparation of “evidence” for Middle States.  Prof. Brown responded that we can white out their names.  Deanna Tiaini noted that for math tests, you can just not copy the top page of the bluebook but copy the contents and save those.  

There was no new business

A motion to adjourn was approved at 12:00

